PLANNING AND PROGRAMMING COMMITTEE

MAY 21, 2003

SUBJECT:
MID-CITY/EXPOSITION TRANSIT CORRIDOR

PROJECT UPDATE 

ACTION:
RECEIVE AND FILE

RECOMMENDATION

Receive and file this report discussing the Mid-City/Exposition Transit Corridor environmental and preliminary engineering studies.

ISSUE
At its April 2003 meeting, the Planning & Programming Committee requested that staff provide an update on the status of the Mid-City/Exposition Transit Corridor studies for the May meeting.  

BACKGROUND

In June 2001, the Board adopted a Locally Preferred Alternative (LPA) for the Mid-City/Exposition Transit Corridor.  The LPA was defined as a light rail transit (LRT) project extending from Downtown Los Angeles to Culver City over a distance of approximately 9.6 miles.  The line would share approximately 2 miles of track with the Metro Blue Line in Downtown Los Angeles before branching off for the remaining 7.7 miles to Culver City.  

As shown in Attachment A, the project would construct 7 new stations to serve the Expo line exclusively and would share 3 existing Metro Blue Line stations (7th/Metro Center/Julian Dixon, Pico/Chick Hearn and Washington/Grand).  

In addition, the studies will evaluate a Minimum Operable Segment from Downtown Los Angeles to Exposition Park, in the event that funding constraints should require a phased construction approach.  The Board also approved a motion expressing a vision and intent to ultimately extend the project to Santa Monica.

In February 2002, the Federal Transit Administration (FTA) completed a review of MTA’s application to enter preliminary engineering (PE) and gave the project a “recommended” rating.  The FTA is the responsible, federal lead agency for the project.  Based on this approval, MTA staff prepared a Request for Proposals for Preliminary Engineering Design Services, which was issued in June 2002.  MTA staff received and evaluated proposals from several qualified firms and recommended the selection of a team headed by DMJM+Harris.

In September 2002, the Board authorized the CEO to enter into a contract with DMJM+Harris for Preliminary Engineering Design Services, and to amend an existing contract for the preparation of the required Final EIS/EIR with Korve Engineering.  Work on the FEIS/EIR commenced in November 2002 and work on the PE commenced in January 2003.  The work is being conducted out of an integrated project office, comprised of both MTA and consultant staff, located at 707 Wilshire Boulevard in Downtown Los Angeles.  

DISCUSSION

Attachment B provides a summary schedule of the major project milestone dates for the completion of the Exposition FEIS/EIR and PE studies.  During the coming year, staff will be working with the cities of Los Angeles, Culver City and numerous community and stakeholder groups along the route to review to progress of the design studies and identify the appropriate project mitigation measures.  Upwards of 100 community and stakeholder meetings are planned to provide input to the project designers and environmental planners.  The Final EIS/EIR document will be initially prepared for review by the FTA, and following their approval, circulated to the public.  MTA Board consideration of the FEIS/EIR is scheduled for August 2004, following all mandated agency reviews and public circulation requirements.

Specific Board directives that are being incorporated into the study include the following:

· Peer Review- In December 2002, the Board directed that staff work with the PE consultant to convene a peer review panel to assess the design specifications and standards for the Expo line.  Staff is now working with the American Public Transit Association (APTA) to convene the Peer Review Panel during the summer, with a report to be prepared for review by the Board.

· Grade Separations- The consultant team is preparing a study evaluating the need for grade separations at all 31 intersections that would be crossed by the project.  Criteria are being used based on the California Public Utilities Commission, the Institute of Transportation Engineers and recent experience with the Metro Gold Line project.  Staff will report back to the Board with recommendations of any grade separations recommended for inclusion in the project.

· Pedestrian Safety- All schools, parks and other pedestrian generators along the route are being contacted to identify walking patterns and pedestrian safety issues along the route.  Surveys will be conducted in areas of high pedestrian activity to determine appropriate measures to be incorporated into the project to insure safe operation of the project.  Staff will report back to the Board with recommendations for specific safety measures recommended for inclusion in the project.

· Design Build Construction- A Design Build Advisory Panel has been established to review and advise on opportunities to incorporate this method of project delivery, which can provide for a faster, and oftentimes, less costly construction process.  Mr. Ed Wundram has been retained to review and advise on the Exposition project as a part of the MTA Design-Build Advisory Panel.

NEXT STEPS 
Staff is proceeding with environmental, design and outreach activities for the project.  The Peer Review Panel will be convened during the Summer and a report will be brought to the Board on specific issues related to design criteria, costs, grade separations and pedestrian safety.  

ATTACHMENTS

A. Map of Expo Locally Preferred Alternative

B. Schedule
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